NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

SEPTEMBER 14, 2006
NMSBVI ECP, ALBUQUERQUE, NM
I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, September 14, 2006
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, September 14, 2006.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, Caroline Rounds, and James Miyagishima.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Carolyn Vick, Student Services Coordinator; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; Justin Burks, Director of Facilities and Operations; and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Guests present were:  Joan Yost, U.S. Department of Justice; Lee Seltman, U.S. Department of Justice; Judy Preston, U.S. Department of Justice; Tony Ortiz, contracted legal counsel; Danette Fuller, NMSBVI Instructional Lead Teacher; David Nohe, NMSBVI Instructional Lead Teacher; Kelly Carnes, NMSBVI Orientation & Mobility Instructor; and Joe Kupfer, contracted lobbyist.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Alicia McAninch stated that she was able to attend the staff orientation for the new school year.  The staff were very enthusiastic about the beginning of the school year.  The keynote speaker, Joan Brock, was very motivational.  She thanked Superintendent Jennings for inviting her to attend the staff orientation.  Superintendent Jennings stated that staff enjoyed having Alicia McAninch in attendance.

There were no other announcements or comments.

V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 26, 2006.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections noted.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Carolyn Rounds, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 26, 2006 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that she has nothing to add, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez stated that she did not have anything to add to the report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – June and July 2006.
Retha Coburn stated both June and July were positive months for the quasi-endowment.  All allocations remain within their target ranges.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked when the State Investment Council last presented to the Board.  Retha Coburn stated that it has been over a year.  She stated that she can arrange to have them present to the Board, if that is the Board’s desire.  President Baland stated that he would like to have the State Investment Council present to the Board at least once a year.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report – June and July 2006.
Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the June and July 2006 Operating Budget/Expense Reports.  She stated that the June 2006 report is the report of actuals that will be presented to the New Mexico Higher Education Department.  She stated that this report reflects the end of fiscal year expenditure and revenues.  She stated that the unrestricted revenues were 95.42% of the budget amount, the restricted revenues were very close to the budgeted amount.  She stated that the restricted revenues and expenses do need to balance.  They should be equal in value.  She stated that there are a few minor revisions to the report that will accomplish the needed balance.  She reviewed the minor revisions for the Board’s information.  She stated that page 33 of the presented report reflects the cumulative totals of the unrestricted expenditures.  The total approved budget was $10,543,379.00.  The actual expenditures were $10, 230,814.44.  This is 97% of the approved budget.  The departments worked very well together to ensure that the school stayed within the Board’s approved budget, and make the best use of our funds.  The unrestricted revenues reflected on page 1 of the presented report do not reflect supplemental utilities as we have not received this revenue.  The auditors request that we set up a receivable for this revenue so that it is reflected in the current year.  The amount that needs to be reflected is $38,197.00.  She stated that there is no offsetting expenditure other than our regular utilities.  She stated that with the addition of the supplemental utilities revenue, our total unrestricted revenues total $10,521,065.57.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for June and July 2006 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Balance Sheet – June and July 2006.

Retha Coburn presented the balance sheets for June and July 2006.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns.
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:10 a.m. to 12:20 p.m., September 14, 2006
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:10 a.m., Thursday, September 14, 2006, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and U.S. Department of Justice Stipulation Agreement.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Hernandez.  In addition, participating in the U.S. Department of Justice Stipulation Agreement section will be John Williams, Kelly Carnes, Danette Fuller, Judy Preston, Lee Seltman, Tony Ortiz, and Joan Yost.  Roll call vote:  Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Caroline Rounds - aye.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:20 p.m.,  Thursday, September 14, 2006 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and U.S. Department of Justice Stipulation Agreement.  Roll call vote:  Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Caroline Rounds - aye.
IX. Policies & Procedures.


A.
Appendix A to NMSBVI Policy 522, Wellness.
Superintendent Jennings presented Appendix A to NMSBVI Policy 522 for the Board’s approval.  She stated that Appendix A is the evaluation tool used to determine the school’s wellness policy effectiveness.  NMSBVI Policy 522 has already been reviewed and approved by the Board of Regents on May 25, 2006.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve Appendix A to NMSBVI Policy 522 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
X.
Other Items

A. Architect Professional Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to extend the architect professional services contracts with Studio D Architects and NCA Architects for the contract period November 1, 2006 through October 31, 2007.  The approval of this recommendation will allow NMSBVI to directly obtain architectural counsel and services for any project not defined as a “local public works project.”  As defined in New Mexico Statutes Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-66.1, “Local public works project” means a project of a local public body which uses architectural services requiring professional services costing $25,000 or more.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve Architect Professional Services Contract extensions with Studio D Architects and NCA Architects for the contract period of November 1, 2006 through October 31, 2007.  (carried unanimously)
B. General Legal Services Contract.
Retha Coburn presented a request to extend the current general legal services contract with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson into its second year of professional services to NMSBVI.  Ms. Charlotte Hetherington has provided written confirmation of the firm’s interest to continue services for an additional year at the same terms.  Upon approval of this request, a new Professional Services Contract will be executed to Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, P.C. of Santa Fe, NM for a contract period of December 14, 2006 through December 13, 2007.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Carolyn Rounds, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the current General Legal Services Contract with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson for the period December 14, 2006 through December 13, 2007.  (carried unanimously)

C. Main Campus Playground Renovation.
Justin Burks presented a request to purchase, and have installed, playground equipment from ExerPlay Incorporated, and a playground shade structure from SunPorts International for a total cost of $81,966.08.  The school has recently explored the need to upgrade the current playground area on the main campus in order to make it a much safer and friendlier place for all students as well as more accessible to wheelchair bound students.  The current enclosed playground, located between Health Services and Jack Hall, was installed approximately ten years ago and consists of a large play structure and a small swing structure.  Capital Outlay funds have been allocated for $72,196.08 with the remaining amount of $9,9770.00 coming from IDEA B funds.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the purchase of main campus playground equipment, as presented, in the amount of $81,966.08, which includes shipping and installation.  (carried unanimously)
D. Central Receiving Fire Suppression and Alarm System.
Justin Burks presented a Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the Central Receiving Fire Suppression and Alarm System Project, at an original submission cost of $169,200.00.  The NMSBVI Central Receiving Building is a single story structure with a partial basement constructed in 1933.  This building serves as the receiving location for all purchases, and as the storage and distribution site for all furniture, supplies, and materials utilized by the various departments on the main campus.  Chemical supplies, such as cleaning supplies and pool maintenance supplies are also stored and distributed there.  This project, if approved, will consist of the complete installation of a dry pipe fire suppression and fire alarm system.  The fire suppression system project will bring the Central Receiving Building into compliance with all fire codes and allow for the safe use and occupancy of this building while preserving both the health and safety of our faculty and student population, and the State resources invested in this structure.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the original submission of the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the Central Receiving Fire Suppression and Alarm System project, at an original submission cost of $162,200.00.  (carried unanimously)
E. Athletic Track Resurfacing and Renovation.
Justin Burks presented a Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the Athletic Track Resurfacing and Renovation Project, at an original submission cost of $130,000.00.  The existing 1/8 mile athletic track on the main campus is a deteriorated and hazardous asphalt surface which requires a complete surface replacement.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the original submission of the Athletic Track Resurfacing and Renovation project, at an original submission cost of $130,000.00.

F. Purchase of School Vehicles.

Justin Burks presented a request to proceed with the purchase of two (2) 2007 Chevrolet Suburbans at the cost of $67,996.00 from Tillery Chevrolet in Moriarity, New Mexico.  In addition, approval is requested to proceed with the purchase of two (2) full size model sedans at the maximum total cost of $39,000.00.  Consideration will be given to select the lowest priced model best suited for NMSBVI needs based on the results of the Chevrolet Impala solicitation.  
NMSBVI recently conducted a sealed bid solicitation for two (2) General Motors (GM) alternative fuel large utility vehicles.  The Invitation for Bid was published in the Alamogordo Daily News, Las Cruces Sun News and the Albuquerque Journal.  Bid documents were also mailed to fifteen (15) GM dealerships in Alamogordo, Albuquerque, Las Cruces, Los Lunas, Ruidoso, Santa Fe, and Socorro.  By the bid closing date of September 6, 2006, three (3) responses were received.  Low bidder of the base bid price was Tillery Chevrolet of Moriarity, New Mexico in the amount of $33,998.00 per unit.  Delivery to Alamogordo was included in the base bid price.  Present at the bid opening were Retha Coburn, Doug Shoemaker, Roger Bredy, Desmond Sierra, and Margie Macias.

In the past, NMSBVI has purchased Ford Taurus’s through the NM State Purchasing Price Agreements at a cost of $13,000.00 per unit.  Ford has discontinued the Taurus model and has replaced it with the Ford Fusion and the Ford 500.  Only the Ford 500 is available through State Price Agreements at the cost of $19,429.00.  In efforts to determine if the Ford Fusion was priced more comparably to the Ford Taurus, a bid solicitation was conducted.  The Invitation for Bid was published in the Alamogordo Daily News, Las Cruces Sun News, and the Albuquerque Journal.  Bid documents were also mailed to seven (7) Ford dealerships in Alamogordo, Albuquerque, Deming, Silver City and Rio Rancho.  By the bid closing date of September 6, 2006, five (5) responses were received.  After review and discussion, the committee felt the Ford Fusion was too compact for the bid price noted.  Several options were discussed for a larger, full size sedan.  The State Price Agreements have the Ford 500 at $19,429.00 and the Ford Crown Victoria at $19,289.00.  No GM vehicles were offered through State Price Agreements at this time.  Because NMSBVI was looking at sedans more in the $16,000 - $17,000 range, discussion was opened to the Chevrolet Impala, a full size sedan much in comparison to the Ford 500, which could easily be offered at a lower cost than any of the Fords previously mentioned.  In reviewing New Mexico State University’s (NMSU) 2006 year model bidding solicitation, the 2006 Chevrolet Impala came in at $15,433.00.  The committee elected to table the selection of the make and model of the sedans in order to advertise a bid solicitation for the Chevrolet Impala.  Bid results were not available prior to the convening of this Board meeting.
President Baland asked if the sedans are used primarily by one individual, or are multiple passengers often carried.  Superintendent Jennings stated that they are primarily occupied by one or two individuals.  The number of individuals that occupy the car is not the primary consideration.  The primary consideration is the equipment that is often transported with the vehicle operator, especially with the Outreach Itinerant Teachers.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with the purchase of two (2) 2007 Chevrolet Suburbans at the total cost of $67,996.00 from Tillery Chevrolet in Moriarity, New Mexico.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with the purchase of two (2) full size model sedans at the maximum total cost of $39,000.00 with the stipulation that consideration will be given to select the lowest priced model best suited for NMSBVI needs based on the results of the Chevrolet Impala solicitation and the prices previously quoted on the Ford models.  (carried unanimously)
G. Superintendent’s Residence Garage.
Justin Burks presented a Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the Superintendent’s Residence Garage Project, at an original submission cost of $101,500.00.  The Superintendent’s Residence is a two story, 3,600 square ft. structure built in 1942.  This project will consist of constructing an enclosed garage to park and secure vehicles, provide additional storage and provide an updated and adequate space for laundry facilities.  The garage will be approximately 1,100 square ft. and will be constructed aesthetically consistent with the Superintendent’s Residence building.  The Superintendent’s Residence currently has a covered carport for vehicle parking.  As the Superintendent’s Residence is located on busy White Sands Boulevard, safely securing both the private and State vehicles primarily located here is a necessity.  In addition, there is currently insufficient outdoor storage for tools, furnishing, and other equipment at this location.  The existing laundry facility is now located in a small renovated bathroom that will only accommodate a stackable washer and dryer with no room for cabinets, clothes bins, or other conveniences.  Within the new garage structure, an adequate laundry area will be included, and the existing laundry area will returned to a bathroom and shower space.  President Baland asked if this project is part of the overall capital projects plan, or is this project being presented solely at the request of the Superintendent.  Justin Burks stated that this project is part of our capital outlay budget and has been planned for quite some time so that we could address storage and security issues at the Superintendent’s Residence.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Carolyn Rounds, the Board moved to approve the original submission of the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the Superintendent’s Residence Garage project at an original submission cost of $101,500.00.  (carried unanimously)
H. Land/Property Exchange Between State Land Office and NMSBVI.
Superintendent Jennings briefed the Board on the status of the land exchange between the NM State Land Office and NMSBVI.  She stated that the land has gone out for proposal, which closes September 28th.  The first part of October is when the exchange would be finalized.  She stated that Retha Coburn has been working diligently to get everything done for the land exchange.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we must decide, if the site is zoned for commercial use instead of residential, if we still want the land for construction of the new ECP.  The original plans had the land being zoned for residential.  There is now a possibility that it could be zoned for commercial.  She stated that she feels that if the location is in a good part of town it does not matter if the area is zoned commercial or residential.  She feels that the location is in a good part of town.  She stated that her recommendation is to continue with the land exchange and keep moving forward to get a new ECP facility constructed, regardless of how the land will be zoned.  She stated that Commissioner Lyons of the State Land Office is optimistic that the land will be zoned residential.  President Baland asked if that area is currently being developed with fairly high dollar homes.  Linda Lyle stated that that area will not be high dollar homes.  The developer that is planning to build in that area specializes in affordable housing.  She stated that there is an area just east of the site that we will exchange for, that is fairly high dollar homes.  Just to the north of the site is a fairly large apartment complex.  The Environmental Protection Commission denied a request to have the surrounding property zoned for residential.  That denial is in appeal.  She stated that there is a good chance that it will be zoned for residential.  Carolyn Rounds asked, if a school is constructed there, could that influence how the surrounding land is zoned?  Linda Lyle stated that she does not feel that is the case, because the land developers who want to build housing on the surround sites is ahead of us, as far as requests to develop.  They are in the zoning process, we have not begun that stage yet.  David Baland asked if it is Linda Lyle’s desire that the surrounding sites be zoned residential for the sake of neighborhood stability.  Linda Lyle stated that she feels that residential zoning will ensure a more stable environment than commercial zoning.  There will be less control of the types of businesses that come into the area under commercial zoning.  President Baland stated that he feels that we should move forward with the land exchange regardless of how the zoning goes.  That area is a fairly new part of town.  Even if it is zoned commercial, there are some nice, large businesses that could be in the area, business that are stable and would remain in the area.  He stated that he is also afraid to back out of this land exchange, because it may be a long time before the opportunity to obtain a piece of land, in exchange for our currently facility, presents itself again.  Linda Lyle stated that she concurs with the opinion of President Baland.  She just wanted to ensure that the Board was aware of the possibility of commercial zoning versus residential zoning.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is concerned about what will happen to the land exchange if Commissioner Lyons is not voted back into office at the State Land Office.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the land exchange is scheduled to be finalized in October 2006, while Commissioner Lyons is still in office.  Christine Hall asked how Commissioner Lyons wants the land zoned.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Commissioner Lyons wants to see the land zoned as residential.  President Baland asked who votes on the zoning.  Linda Lyle stated that the Albuquerque City Council votes on the zoning.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the equal value exchange of property owned by the New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired located at Lots 1 – 4, Block 8, Nora Gilchrist Subdivision of Tract 5, Heights Reservoir Addition to the City of Albuquerque, New Mexico, Bernalillo County (230 Truman Street NE) for 3.36 acres of state trust land owned by the New Mexico State Land Office located in Tract H1 of Platted Tract G3A, G3B, and H1 of Manzano Mesa, Albuquerque, New Mexico, Bernalillo County (east side of Eubank, south of Central and adjacent to Sandia Technology Park).”  (carried unanimously)
I. ECP UPDATE.
Joe Kupfer, contract lobbyist, briefed the Board on the status of his efforts to secure legislative support for funding of a new ECP facility.  He stated that while he has not been able to meet with the Governor, he has met with the Governor’s Chief of Staff.  The Chief of Staff expressed that he feels that the ECP cost per square foot is too high.  He feels that we are asking for too much money.  He also stated that we need to ask for the funding in phases.  Joe Kuper stated that he informed the Chief of Staff of all of the crisis situations that are currently facing the ECP, in their old facility, and waiting a long period of time for construction of a new ECP is detrimental to the program, to the students that we serve, and the students that we cannot serve due to lack of room for classroom growth.  Joe Kupfer pointed out all of the inequities of the present ECP site, which seemed to get the Chief of Staff’s attention.  By the conclusion of the meeting, the Governor’s Chief of Staff agreed to assist the ECP in anyway that he could.  Joe Kupfer stated that we need the Governor’s Office to add the ECP expansion to his capital outlay package that he presents to the legislature.  The Chief of Staff did not make any promises, but agreed to help us try to get our funding.  The Chief of Staff also set up a meeting with the Cabinet Secretary of Finance and Administration, Kathryn Miller.  Joe Kupfer stated that his meeting with Kathryn Miller went very well.  Ms. Miller sits on the Governor’s Projects Committee, which determines the projects that will be supported by the Governor during the legislative session.  Ms. Miller will present our project to the committee to see if it is feasible to fund the ECP expansion project through the Governor’s projects.  She is also a member of the Capital Outlay Oversight Committee.  Joe Kupfer stated that he is also supposed to meet with Kurt Steinhouse, who is directly involved with putting together projects for the Governor’s Projects Committee.  Joe Kupfer briefed the Board on other matters relating to his effort to secure legislative support for funding a new ECP facility.
XI. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.  
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
C.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.

D.
General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:50 p.m., Thursday, September 14, 2006
(Approved 11/9/06)



(Approved 11/9/06)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall,  Vice President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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